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New Hampshire State Commission on Aging 

Monday, November 20, 2023, 10 am to noon 

NH Hospital Association, 125 Airport Road, Concord, NH 

 

Attendance: 

Present in person -  Members: Susan Ruka, Chair, Wendi Aultman, DHHS, Susan Buxton, Long Term Care 

Ombudsman, Richard Lavers, Dept. of Employment Security, Thomas Kaempfer, Dept of Safety, Tracy 

McGraw, Dept. of Labor, Jack Ruderman, NH Housing Finance Authority,  Polly Campion, Grafton, 

Suzanne Demers, Belknap/Merrimack, Carissa Elphick Belknap, Daniel Marcek, Hillsborough, Doug 

McNutt, Merrimack, David Ross, Hillsborough, Roxie Severance, Clerk, Coos, *Beth Quarm Todgham, 

Hillsborough, Joanne Ward, Rockingham, Rep. Lucy McVitty Weber, Cheshire.  Staff: Rebecca Sky, 

Executive Director, Karen Knowles, Director of Special Projects. Guests: Brandy Cassada, Dept. of Safety. 

Online - Members: Sunny Mulligan Shea, NH Attorney General, Margaret Franckhauser Belknap, Shelley 

Winters, Dept. of Transportation. Guests: Laura Davie, Donna Marceau, Haley Goeckel, April 

Steffensmeier, Kris Hering; Marianne Jackson; Dick Chevrefils, AARP; Joe Guthrie; Donna Marceau; Haley 

Goeckel Lipinski; Shawn Jones, NHDMA; Madeline Ullrich, NH Care Collaborative; Laurie Davie UNH; 

Jennifer Rabalais UNH; Candy Reed; Kim Murphy, Riverwood; Jennifer Thrower, ACL; Teri Palmer; Gabe 

Martinez; Heather Carroll; Heather Smith; Amy Moore; Christian Seasholtz; Geoff Vercauteren 

Guest Speakers: Wendi Aultman, NH DHHS, Lynn Carpenter, NH Needs Caregivers and Healthcare 

Heroes in the Making, and Geoff Vercauteren, Director of Workforce Development, Network4Health. 

l. Welcome-Susan Ruka  

Susan Ruka, Chair called the meeting to order at 10:03 am. 

ll. DHHS System of Care Implementation & Workforce Initiatives.  Speaker: Wendi Aultman 

Susan Ruka announced that Chris Santaniello, Associate Commissioner, NH DHHS was unable to attend 

to provide the DHHS System of Care Implementation & Workforce Initiatives. She has been pulled into 

the response to the New Hampshire Hospital shooting.  Sue spoke of the tragedy and said that our 

thoughts and hearts go out to Hospital staff.  Wendi Aultman, NH DHHS presented in Chris’ stead on the 

DHHS System of Care Implementation and DHHS Workforce Initiatives.  Wendi provided physical copies 

for those in the room of the NH DHHS Annual Report on the System of Care for Healthy Aging.  To 

oversee the work developing the System of Care for Healthy Aging, the Department has formed a cross 

agency project team that has organized timelines and workplans for deliverables.  This project 

management team meets on a weekly basis, bringing together the Division of Medicaid and Division of 

Economic Stability as well as others. The Department is adding staff to bolster the system of care 

including an IT position to assist with automation of intake.   

Wendi highlighted key System of Care deliverables:   

• Develop a plan to fully establish and implement the system of care. 

• Submit an initial report to the Legislature on November 1, 2023 

• Complete CFI rate study on or before July 1, 2024. 

https://www.nhcoa.nh.gov/documents/System-of-Care-for-Healthy-Aging-Annual-Report-11.01.23.pdf
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• Submit a waiver request to the Center for Medicare & Medicaid Services on or before 

September 30, 2024 to implement a presumptive eligibility process for Medicaid home and 

community-based waiver services. 

• Improve functionality of the NH Easy system on or before June 30, 2025. 

• Expand the Aging and Disability Resource Center capacity. 

• Expand who can be considered a provider of personal care services. 

One of the items in the report Wendi highlighted is a gap analysis and system assessment that is 

currently underway focused on long-term services and supports available through the State Choices for 

Independence (CFI) Medicaid program.  The analysis is funded by the Money Follows the Person 

Demonstration grant.  She said there would be a press release soon announcing public listening sessions 

conducted by Human Services Research Institute (HSRI) who is performing the gap analysis and system 

assessment.  There will be both in-person and virtual listening sessions.  

Wendi said they will be conducting education and training on Choices for Independence Medicaid 

Program Eligibility Changes after the holidays to get the most people available.  

Wendi named enhancing and expanding the role and functions of NH’s network of aging and Disability 

Resource Centers (ADRC) one of the critical aspects of the System of Care for Healthy Aging work.  The 

Department will also be resoliciting the contracts with increased expectations towards the development 

of a System of Care for Healthy Aging.  The new contracts will have a focus on capacity building and 

documenting performance measures and outcomes. Request for Proposals will be posted on the 

Department website. To get suggestions to improve the RFP/contracting towards improving the quality 

of ADRC services available to the public, The Department is currently conducting on its own focus groups 

and documenting other feedback.  Wendi shared that things are moving along on time.  

Wendi ended her overview sharing that Medicaid rate increases will be released by the Department in 

early December.  

One commission member commented they were happy to see the Personal Care Attendant rate and 

other home care rates increase.  Another member said that the department should be applauded for 

their efforts as they have moved a tremendous mountain and the Department has stayed on task.  

Regarding workforce, Wendi shared that the Department did a solicitation for request for proposals for 

workforce recruitment and retention initiatives.  The funding supporting this work is federal ARPA Home 

and Community Based Services enhanced match dollars.  The contracts for this work will be going to 

Governor and Council on November 29th and December 20th. There will be approximately 27 awards, 

totaling $11 million.  Rebecca Sky asked if Wendi anticipated needing support at the Governor and 

Council meeting.  Wendi said it is always good to have support.  Commission members were told they 

may reach out as individuals to their Executive Council members mentioning that they are a member of 

the Commission on Aging.  Rebecca reminded members that members can speak on behalf of the 

Commission only via a full vote of the Commission or via approval by the Operational Infrastructure Task 

Force based on their assessment of the oral testimony’s alignment with the Commission’s Annual 

Report.  Joanne Ward asked how folks would know there is an RFP opportunity.  Wendi Aultman replied 

that procurement opportunities are posted on the DHHS contracts page that interested parties can 

review. 

https://www.dhhs.nh.gov/programs-services/adult-aging-care/home-and-community-based-care/money-follows-person-demonstration
https://www.dhhs.nh.gov/programs-services/adult-aging-care/home-and-community-based-care/money-follows-person-demonstration
https://www.dhhs.nh.gov/sites/g/files/ehbemt476/files/documents2/ltss-financial-eligibility-changes-info-sessions-flyer.pdf
https://www.dhhs.nh.gov/sites/g/files/ehbemt476/files/documents2/ltss-financial-eligibility-changes-info-sessions-flyer.pdf
https://www.dhhs.nh.gov/doing-business-dhhs/contracts-procurement-opportunities
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lll.  Approval of October Minutes; Rep. Lucy Weber made a motion to approve the minutes.  Suzanne 

Demers seconded the motion.  All were in favor.   Jack Ruderman abstained. Sunny Mulligan Shea, 

Shelley Winters and Margaret Franckhauser online voted yes. 

lV. Panel on NH Direct Care Workforce Initiatives. 

Presenters 

o Lynn Carpenter, NH Needs Caregivers and the Healthcare Heroes in the Making program. 

o Geoff Vercauteren, Director of Workforce Development, Network4Health 

Rebecca Sky explained that Lynn Carpenter and Geoff Vercauteren were part of the agenda because of 

the Commission’s naming of workforce shortages as a priority for New Hampshire.  The Commission 

focused on the needs for and of direct care workers and many efforts pay little attention this 

workforce’s unique needs. Unique needs includes special attention to financial security, and affordable 

housing and transportation options. Rebecca mentioned there will be a bill this coming legislative 

session proposing policy makers make a large investment towards developing the healthcare workforce. 

Lynn Carpenter began her presentation explaining that she oversees two workforce development 

initiatives:  1) NH Needs Caregivers and 2) Healthcare Heroes in the Making. 

NH Needs Caregivers is a program intended to support skilled nursing and long-term care facilities by 

helping them build and maintain resources to support resident, visitors, and facility personnel. It is 

currently funded by the Nursing Home & Long-term Care Facility Strike Team and Infrastructure 

Project/American Rescue Plan Act of 2021 via NH DHHS Division of Public Health.  New Hampshire 

approach to using these funds is facilitate having interested individuals train as nursing assistants, 

become licensed, and hired by an employer. 

The program recruits individuals to participate, provides $2,200 for the nursing assistant training and 

pays testing and licensure fees. It also assists a person finding a job.  NH Needs Caregivers supports 

individuals to find the right training program for themselves and, if needed, an employer that will be 

supportive of new entrant to the field.  The program checks in on individuals after initial weeks of 

employment too, helping to solidify the fit.  Throughout the process the program also helps participants 

with financial and supportive services like childcare.  The program connects individuals with existing 

programs like WorknowNH, NHJAG, or WIOA, if they qualify, but supports people with its own funding if 

they do not. 

Lynn stated that participation in the program requires individuals to be either currently employed in a 

long-term care facility or that they commit to working in a long-term care facility for at least six months 

after completion of the program. Long-term care facilities include assisted living, supported residential 

care, ICF/IID, Community Residents 4+beds, and nursing homes.  The program is based on a Wisconsin 

workforce model called WisCaregivers and was started in NH by Roxie Severance in 2019.     

Recruitment of potential candidates is critical to the program success.  Lynn said she works with 

Cookson Communications for marketing expertise, social media campaigns, google ads/search and mail 

chimp.  Lynn spoke about what marketing she’s found that works best - images of LNA with people they 

are caring for (smiling) rather than just an image of an LNA, stories along with images that describe 

something about the people in the images, and talking about rehabilitation aspects of the job. 

https://nhneedscaregivers.org/
https://www.nhes.nh.gov/services/job-seekers/work-now-nh.htm
https://www.jagnh.org/
https://www.nhes.nh.gov/services/job-seekers/WIOAAdultWorkerProgramNewHampshireEmploymentSecurity.htm
https://wiscaregivercna.com/
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Sometimes people sign up for the program but there is not a class currently being offered in their area.  

Lynn will connect the individual with an employer to get a job in an unlicensed position until a program 

can start. 

If an employer has five employees who are interested in becoming LNAs, she will work with the facility 

to form a class with instructors.  Lynn noted that it is a challenge to find faculty for the North Country 

and Monadnock Region.  The Seacoast can be a challenge too with classes only occasionally offered in 

Rye. 

Lynn reported the following key performance indicators since June 1, 2023: 

• 920 people have requested program information. 

• 36% completed program agreement. 

• 77 scholarships awarded. 

• 87 completed an LNA course. 

• 67 have obtained an LNA license. 

• 38 LNAs have confirmed employment. 

A commission member asked about the demographics of people coming into the program.  Lynn said 

10% are male, 50% were dislocated workers, the majority were from the Manchester area, the majority 

were 35 to 44 years old and most were English as a first language. Of the 38 who have confirmed 

employment, eleven work in a skilled nursing facility, twenty-four work in long-term care facilities and 

three work in other (Northeast Rehab, Clipboard Health, and Brightstar Care). Lynn steers participants to 

employment at a facility as they provide the best support to newcomers to the field.  

Funding for this program ends May 2024 and it is Lynn’s hope to secure funding beyond May. 

Healthcare Heroes in the Making was a high school-based program that is an extension of NH Needs 

Caregivers. The program worked with high school’s Extended Learning Opportunity Coordinators 

throughout the state to recruit and train 284 students to become LNAs and work in a healthcare 

environment.  The program provided opportunities for high school students unable to participate in the 

Career and Technical Education (CTE) program.  She said Roxie Severance and Wendi Aultman were very 

involved in the creation and support of this program.  Lynn said the program was funded with ARPA 

dollars and was funded February 1, 2022 through June 30, 2023, 17 months including start-up and 

planning. 

Key performance indicators include: 

• 246 applications processed 

• 135 completed the LNA course 

• 126 obtained an LNA license 

• Confirmed employment for 71 participants 

Fourteen students worked in a hospital, twenty-one worked in a skilled nursing facility, one in adult 

care, and seven assisted living/residential care facility. Lynn said the challenges of the program were 

that there was only one summer to get the students into employment and marketing and awareness 

needed to run longer.  She recommends that if funding can be secured to run the program again, the 
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funding should be for three years.  Other challenges include that some employers only hire 18+ year 

olds and the 8 and 12-hour shift requirements are burdensome for students. 

Lynn’s presentation slides are at the end of these notes. 

Geoff Vercauteren, Director of Workforce Development for Network4Health began his presentation 

saying that Lynn Carpenter’s programs were a good return on investment, and it was always a pleasure 

to hear about the successes of NH Needs Caregivers.  He said that Network4Health was originally an 

Integrated Delivery Network (IDN) 1115 waiver program in Region 4, the greater Manchester, Derry and 

Salem areas during 2015 and 2020.   After the waiver ended, the IDN used remaining funds for 

workforce development.  They altered their vision in 2022 and Geoff became a workforce intermediary 

that represents 40 healthcare, behavioral health, and community-based organizations across 18 cities 

and towns surrounding Manchester/Derry/Salem NH.  He said Network4Health is a neutral convener 

and funder, their aim is to build a pipeline of workers into roles of critical need across their region; 

increase competence and confidence of the workforce through professional development; invest in 

training and education and promote retention strategies.  The idea is for employers to cooperate to 

build the workforce for everyone. 

Geoff said that Catholic Medical Center was the fiscal agent, and they have funds remaining to keep 

programs going into December 2024.  He spoke about working with Elliot Hospital in a spirit of 

coopetition, rather than competition.  Coming together with Elliot, they started training programs for 

Medical Assistants (MA) and LNAs through the apprenticeship programs.  One pilot initiative that they 

fund is a Career Coach/Advisor. The Advisor is funded for two years at Manchester Community College 

to provide outreach, coaching, advising and wrap-around services to people going through the MA and 

LNA apprenticeship programs.  This position helps students overcome barriers to working and/or 

receiving training. The Advisor connects students to WIOA funding, provides career and education 

planning, and helps them along each step. Geoff said the first year of the Career Coach/Advisor pilot has 

been very successful.  The employers attribute a dramatic reduction in open positions to this program. 

Another effort is an English for Speakers of other Languages (ESOL) program. This programs’ funding is 

from 2022 to 2024 and is an educational partnership with the International Institute of New England 

(IINE).  Geoff said there is a growing population of ESOL people in the area and English is a barrier for 

these people.  There are roughly 16 employees of each hospital who are receiving these services.  When 

these employees can learn how to speak and understand English better, they are able to move up the 

career ladder, often participating in LNA apprenticeship of MA role. One powerful story is of an 

employee who learned about their work benefits (healthcare insurance) because their English-speaking 

skills improved.   

Network4Health/Geoff is leading a collaborative effort to roll out a statewide PHI Coaching/Supervision 

training.  Geoff shared that Network4Health is partially funding PHI Coaching/Supervision training in 

partnership with PHI, Dartmouth Healthcare Rural Health Careers Grant, Southern NH Area Health 

Education Center, and North Country Health Consortium.  He said PHI is a national organization that 

provides coaching and supervision training with a goal towards improving organizational norms around 

communication and other workplace culture attributes improving job quality and retention.  PHI has 

many areas of expertise related to research and support of the direct care workforce - they also collect 

valuable state level data.  The AHECs will be the training providers. This will start in January with a train-

the-trainer, and then those trainers train staff in healthcare facilities during the year.  PHI has a history 

https://www.phinational.org/service/phi-coaching-approach/
https://www.phinational.org/policy-research/workforce-data-center/
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of providing this training to individual employers.  This is the first time they will be working on a 

statewide basis. 

A commission member asked if there were similar organizations around the state.  Geoff said since NH 

stopped funding the IDN work they are the only IDN left.  A member asked Geoff and Lynn how their 

work blends with the Healthcare Sector Partnership Initiative (SPI).  Lynn who is now contracted to 

continue the SPI work said that SPI convenes meetings of healthcare employers, community 

organizations, government entities and sometimes legislators around the state in five regions.  She said 

that Geoff was leading the Southern NH group. The groups meet to discuss concerns, challenges and 

barriers related to the healthcare workforce.  The focus is industry-led. A comment was made that 

employers are the best marketers for their field. Geoff said the work is big and there is not one entity 

who can do it well; partnerships are needed.  

Rich Lavers said that NH Employment Security was one of the partnerships Geoff referred to.  Rich said 

that NH employers can get 50% of their training costs reimbursed.   Training costs over $70,000 would 

need to be approved at Governor and Council. Unfortunately, many healthcare employers are not 

eligible as they do not pay into the unemployment funds.  

Regarding Network4Health funding beyond 2024, Geoff said they were working with a consultant to 

figure that out.  

Sue thanked Lynn and Geoff for the good information saying there is much optimism going forward. 

V. Multisector Plan for Aging in NH Progress Update-Susan Ruka 

Sue Ruka reported that Rebecca Sky and Martha McLeod of the Alliance for Healthy Aging just came 

back from a conference convened by the national Multisector Plan for Aging (MPA) Learning 

Collaborative. The conference provided the opportunity to learn from other states about their 

challenges and successes in fostering interest, developing, and implementing their own Multisector Plan 

for Aging.  Modernizing aging is the work of a multi-sector plan.   

In a brief recap, The Commission applied on behalf of NH to participate in this nationwide Multisector 

Plan for Aging Learning Collaborative.  NH was accepted into the collaborative and is one of 10 states 

currently participating through June 2024. The Learning Collaborative convenors offer a learning 

platform with webinars and technical assistance sessions.  The idea sharing and support is useful, but we 

need to decide where we go from here.   

The Commission’s application into the collaborative engaged several organizations external to the 

Commission towards fostering interest and building movement to develop a MPAinNH.  The NH 

participants have been discussing the pros and cons of obtaining an executive order to direct the 

creation of a multi-sector plan.  The group is working on a draft executive order. Simultaneously the 

group is developing list of future partners who need to be engaged in these early days and best ways to 

talk about this work with others to enfold them into this movement.  The group has discussed a need to 

come to consensus on what priorities should be our starting point for organizing a MPA for NH. The 

Commission’s Annual Report will serve as a foundation.  
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Activities in the coming month include a first presentation by NH Learning Collaborative participants at 

the December NH Alliance for Healthy Aging Meeting.  Aging Matters will also feature articles on what 

we are learning, the case for an MPA from different perspectives, where we are headed. 

Sue Ruka suggested that since the Commission is leading this effort, it would be good to have more 

members join the small group who are participating in the learning collaborative and engaging in the 

initial organizing. Commission members are encouraged to reach out to Rebecca to let her know if they 

are interested in participating.  More input is beneficial. 

A commission member inquired about the plan being inclusive, the answer is yes, it will include many 

organizations.  Listening sessions will be held. 

Vl. Public Input 

No public input. 

Sue Ruka said the next meeting is in January 2024  

Sue Ruka said that Lynn Carpenter had one more item.  Lynn introduced Roxie Severance’s sons and 

daughter’s-in-law, as well Jimmie Hinson from the Office of Workforce Opportunity.  Jimmie said he has 

had the pleasure of working with Roxie for many years in her role as Healthcare Sector Advisor for the 

Sector Partnership Initiative.  He said that he wanted to show true appreciation for what Roxie has done, 

saying that it was not just her individual effort, but the way she found people to collaborate. He said 

Roxie was willing to be the leader or the follower depending on what was needed for the effort.  Jimmie 

said that he, Joe Doiron and Lynn Carpenter have been working on a list of Roxie’s accomplishments so 

that people would truly understand how her work benefited the state.  Jimmie closed his comments by 

reading the Governor’s Commendation. 

Vll. Adjournment 

The meeting was adjourned at 12:10. 

 

Presentation Slides: 
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